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Report for Discussion

Report from: Barrow Parish Council

Submitted to: Joint Burial Committee - Meeting 10 April 2024

Report title: Memorial Stones and Information Board

Submitted by: Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer for Barrow Parish Council

1. Purpose of the report.

To request the Committee to consider finding a permanent home for the memorial 
stones currently housed in Barrow Primary School along with the placement of a 
Memorial Information Board.

2. Introduction.
At the Barrow Parish Council Meeting held on 13 November 2023, it was agreed that 

would make enquires regarding the 
possibility of the memorial stones currently stored in Barrow Primary School, having a 
permanent home in the cemetery, along with the placement of a Memorial Information 
Board.

3. Background.

The Burial Committee may not be aware that 
there are numerous memorial stones 
currently housed in the basement of Barrow 
Primary School (See Appendix 1).

Earlier this year a parishioner asked Barrow 
Parish Council if these stones could be found a 
permanent home that would provide a 
suitable and dignified way of recognising the 

Barrow Parish Councillors Kinder and 
Heyworth have met with the Head of Barrow 
Primary School, who has agreed to donate to the Council a granite stone plaque that is 
currently on display on a wall in the school corridor and also stated that she would 
welcome the memorial stones currently in their basement being moved to a more 
suitable location.
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4. Memorial Information Board and Stones:

It is envisaged that the donated plaque or a representation of it, along with suitable 
narrative, would be displayed on a Memorial Information Board in a prominent location
in the cemetery. 

Regarding the stones, consideration should be given to providing a dedicated and 
permanent location for them in the cemetery.  It should be noted that the stones may 
need to be treated before they can be placed outside. 

5. Financial considerations: 

The cost of an information board depends on the size and material used; it would seem 
prudent to budget £2,500 to cover the cost of a suitable 
board, installation, and delivery.  

Borough Councillor Lee Street (Ribble Valley
Representative) has stated that grants may be available 
towards the costs associated with such a project. 

The Barrow Action Group (BAG) have indicated they may 
consider funding the purchase and installation of the 
Memorial Information Board. 

6. The Committee is Recommended: 
To consider the report and decide if they wish to install memorial 
Information Board in the cemetery and if a permanent location can be found for the 
stones currently located in Barrow Primary School. 

 

oOo 

Appropriate 
narrative. 



FALLEN OF BARROW

Complied by Mike Hill from information provided by Cllr David Birtwhistle for Barrow Parish Council. 
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In Honoured Memory
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STONE ON DISPLAY IN BARROW PRIMARY SCHOOL

Donated Plaque
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In Honoured Memory (Hugh Harrison)

STONE HELD IN STORAGE.
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In Honoured Memory (John T. Nuttall)

STONE HELD IN STORAGE.
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In Honoured Memory (William Dunolly)

STONE HELD IN STORAGE.



Clitheroe The Times July 7, 1916.
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Clitheroe The Times March 8, 1917.
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Clitheroe The Times-July ??



Clitheroe Advertiser - June 29, 1917.
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Clitheroe Advertiser - November 1, 1918

10



11

Clitheroe Advertiser November 12, 1920.
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Clitheroe Advertiser and Times- March 22, 1940
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Roll of Honour in Whalley Parish Church
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